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MINUTES

BOARD OF GOVERNORS

STATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA

UNIVERSITY OF CENTRAL FLORIDA
LIVE OAK BALLROOM
ORLANDO, FLORIDA

JUNE 18, 2010
The Chair, Ava L. Parker, convened the meeting of the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, in the Live Oak Ballroom, University of Central Florida, Orlando, Florida, June 18, 2010, at 1:05 p.m., with the following members present: Dean Colson, Vice Chair; Dick Beard; Ann Duncan; Charlie Edwards; Gallop Franklin; Pat Frost; Dr. Stanley Marshall; Frank Martin; Tico Perez; Dr. Judith Solano; Gus Stavros; and Norman Tripp.      

1.
Call to Order and Chair’s Report 

Ms. Parker extended sincere thanks to President Hitt and his outstanding staff.    She said they had all been most accommodating to the numerous requests for this meeting, including the different room set-up, the additional meals, and the special technology requirements.  She said she could not begin to name all the individuals who had worked behind the scene to facilitate this meeting, but she did want to recognize and thank Dr. Nancy Marshall for all her help and assistance.

Ms. Parker thanked the Board members for their active participation in three long days of meetings, and the Presidents, the Board Chairs and members of the University Boards of Trustees for their thoughtful presentations and attention throughout the meetings.  She said she was overwhelmed with the amount of information which had been presented; it would take Board members months and years to process all of it.  She said they had learned so much that was positive about the universities.  She said she had now served on this Board for over seven years, but this was the first time the members had heard such comprehensive reports from the universities.  She suggested that the material would serve as a great resource for future deliberations; Board members might want to keep it handy.

Ms. Parker said the Board had not met in person since the end of the Legislative Session.  She noted that this had been a successful Session for the Board.  She said that settling the lawsuit and executing the Governance Agreement had given the Board a solid foundation for a new beginning with members of the Legislature.  She said legislation had passed which implemented the Governance Agreement; the SUS had received an excellent appropriation, both in operating funds and in PECO dollars, most of which had not fallen to the Governor’s vetoes.  She noted that there was a new sense of mutual respect, and a growing recognition of working together to build a strong university system for a healthy Florida economy.  She thanked everyone for helping create this new relationship – Board members, trustees, Chancellor Brogan, University Presidents, Board and university staff members.  She also thanked all the student government representatives for their commitment to the University System and for their understanding that tuition dollars contributed to the quality of their education.
Ms. Parker said many Board members had visited Legislators during Session.  She said they had been warmly received.  She thanked Dean Colson for his leadership of the Board’s Legislative Committee, and all the Board members for taking time to visit in the Capitol.  

She noted that the University System continued to work on many projects which extended beyond the traditional boundaries of the System and the State.  She said she was proud of the SUS faculty members and university staff members who had come together as the Oil Spill Academic Task Force offering considerable knowledge and expertise as the country confronted the long-lasting environmental and economic damage from the massive amounts of oil gushing into the Gulf of Mexico.  She said Florida would experience serious consequences from this disaster for a long time, and it was fitting that the SUS was offering solutions.

Ms. Parker reported that over the past few weeks, the Florida Student Association had elected Mr. Gallop Franklin as its Chair and, therefore, a member of the Board of Governors.  She said he was the current President of the Florida A & M Student Government Association and a member of the FAMU Board of Trustees.  She noted that he had recently been selected as a Governor’s Fellow and would be working 20 hours a week in a Governor’s agency.  She said he was a native of Tallahassee, a violinist, and a practitioner of the martial arts.  She welcomed him, and said he would be an excellent successor to John Barnes.

Mr. Franklin said he was looking forward to this year.  He commented that the past two days of university presentations had been very informative.  He introduced the FSA Vice President, Ms. Helena Ramirez, Student Government President at FIU, who had also attended the past two days of Board meetings.  He noted that several other student government leaders had attended the presentations over the past few days.  He also introduced Dustin Daniels, FSU, who was in the audience for this meeting.   

Ms. Parker encouraged the students to attend all the Board meetings.  She said this would give them a better understanding of the issues addressed by this Board which had an impact on student life and the quality of their education.   

Ms. Parker said the next meeting of the Board would be held at the University of North Florida, in Jacksonville, on Wednesday and Thursday, September 15 and 16, 2010.  She also advised the Board that because of a scheduling conflict, the November meeting had been re-scheduled and would be held on Wednesday and Thursday, November 3 and 4, 2010.      
2.
Recognition, Dr. Judith Solano

Ms. Parker noted that this would be the last in-person meeting for the Board’s faculty member, Dr. Judith Solano.  She said that Dr. Solano had been a thoughtful and articulate member of the Board and had continued the tradition of excellent representation of the faculty in the SUS.  She thanked her for her contributions to the Board’s deliberations and read into the record the following Resolution which had been signed by all the members of the Board.
WHEREAS, Judith L. Solano, has provided outstanding service to the State of Florida as a member of the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, and as the Chair of the Advisory Council of Faculty Senates, from August 2008 to August 2010; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Solano has been a dedicated member of this Board who has brought her long experience as a faculty member at the University of North Florida and has given voice to the issues important to the faculty in the State University System, particularly the continued articulation with the Florida College System as new baccalaureate-institutions are developed; and 

WHEREAS, Dr. Solano has served as a member of the Board of Governors during a critical time as the Board has begun its transition into new and cooperative relationships with members of the Legislature and with members of the University Boards of Trustees; and    

WHEREAS, during her tenure on the Board, Dr. Solano has been a strong advocate for the State University System and the important role all the universities play in maintaining and enhancing the economic health of the State of Florida; and 

WHEREAS, Dr. Solano has now completed her service as the Chair of the Advisory Council of Faculty Senates, and will now yield her seat on this Board to her successor; now therefore

BE IT RESOLVED that the members of the Board of Governors, meeting in the Live Oak Ballroom, on the campus of the University of Central Florida, in Orlando, on this eighteenth day of June, 2010, do hereby commend Judith L. Solano for her contributions to the State University System; and
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution be included in the Minutes of the meeting, and the resolution be presented to Dr. Solano as a token of the Board’s appreciation and thanks.

Dr. Solano thanked the members of the Board for this recognition.  She said she was now beginning the two-year farewell tour to her 42 year career, 30 of which had been spent in Florida. She said she would be stepping down as Director, School of Computing, at UNF, on June 30, 2011, and would be leaving the University in 2012.  She said she had long advocated for faculty engagement in the governance of universities.  She said she viewed faculty governance as a model for good citizenship.  She said faculty members were ordinarily only concerned about their particular academic disciplines.  She said that getting involved in governance required stepping out from one’s self-interest and acquiring an understanding of broader institutional activities and the larger community.  
Dr. Solano thanked her faculty colleagues for choosing her to sit on this Board and allowing her to make a difference at this level.  She said this service was personally meaningful because of her passion for faculty governance.  She thanked members of the Board for being good stewards of this State University System.  She introduced Dr. Rick Yost, from UF, who would succeed her on the Board.  She said he had been at the meetings the past two days, and had attended many Board meetings over the past two years.  She said he was well-prepared to serve and she was confident the faculty in the SUS would continue to be well-represented.

Ms. Parker recognized Dr. Yost.  Dr. Yost presented Dr. Solano with a resolution of appreciation and thanks from the members of the Advisory Council of Faculty Senates.
3.
Presentation, Representative Richard Steinberg
Ms. Parker recognized Representative Richard Steinberg.  She noted that he was a graduate of UF, with a J.D. from the University of Miami.  She commented that as of noon, he had been re-elected without opposition.
Representative Steinberg said that about ten years ago, the NFL had become aware of the small number of minority coaches in the League and had considered what it could do to encourage minority hiring.  The League had instituted the “Rooney Rule” to require, at the least, that teams interview qualified minority candidates.  He noted that by 2006, the percentage of minority coaches in the League had increased from six percent in 2003 to 22 percent.  He said Oregon had adopted similar legislation applicable to university hiring practices, and eight other states were considering similar legislation.

He said he had proposed similar legislation this past Session, which would require each university to interview one or more qualified minority applicants when hiring a head athletic coach or athletic director unless the institution was unable to identify a qualified minority applicant willing to interview for the position.  He said he recognized that the Board of Governors had the authority to adopt regulations on this issue.  He asked that the Board consider adopting such a regulation for the State University System.  He said he hoped that in the next ten years, other states and athletic conferences, perhaps the NCAA, would adopt similar policies.

Representative Steinberg introduced Dr. Richard Lapchick, Director, DeVos Sport Business Management Department, UCF, who had long been involved with issues of race and diversity in sports.  Dr. Lapchick said his father, as coach of the N.Y. Knickerbockers, had hired the first African-American professional basketball player in the 1950s.  He explained that he had long tracked minority hiring in the major league sports.  He commented that the record for college sports was dead last in hiring minorities.  He noted that there were now seven minority head coaches in the NFL, two of whom had won the Super Bowl.  He noted that for universities eligible for the football Bowl Championship Series, 100 percent of the head coaches were white men.  He said the percentages were also high nationally for white men among athletic directors, faculty representatives, and associate athletic directors.  Dr. Lapchick commented that Florida was slightly ahead of national numbers.  Of a total of 289 head coaches in the SUS, 87 percent were white men; among athletic directors, 22 percent in the SUS were people of color.  He said he was very supportive of Representative Steinberg’s proposal.
Mr. Edwards said he understood Dr. Lapchick’s point of view.  He said he had served as a member of the Board of Regents more than 20 years ago.  He said there was a considerable difference between the SUS then and the SUS now.  He said the Board had heard from all the university presidents the previous two days.  He noted the race and gender diversity in the top leadership of the universities, of which he was very proud.  He said the Board itself was also representative of the diversity in the state.  He noted that since 2003, three women had served as Chair of this Board.  He said the System was changing and becoming more diverse, without someone directing that this be done.  He said he did not believe that adopting a regulation would solve any problems.  He said he believed that the university presidents and their staff likely felt the same and would question whether the Board should be playing a role in this fashion.

Mr. Colson said he had served as Chairman of the Board of Trustees at the University of Miami when Mr. Randy Shannon was hired as the head football coach.  He said Coach Shannon had a reputation for discipline and was regarded as the best defensive coordinator in the U.S.  He said it was important to expand the pool of offensive and defensive coordinators hired by head coaches.  He said he was not inclined to propose a Board regulation which might be viewed as meddling by this Board in university affairs.  He also said he would be stunned if any president had a problem with this issue.  He said he would suggest better communication with the universities rather than a regulation instructing the university presidents on hiring practices.

Representative Steinberg said he was concerned about the end result.  He said he would be satisfied if that could be accomplished in some other way.  He said he thought a statewide policy would be a good way to address this issue.  He said his proposed legislation had included provisions that it was acceptable not to interview minority candidates if they were not qualified.  He said, however, that he was not necessarily concerned about the process, but rather about the end result.

Mr. Beard said he would not support adopting a policy at this meeting.  Ms. Parker recommended that the Strategic Planning Committee consider this issue and keep Representative Steinberg informed about their discussions.

Dr. Solano noted that the universities had fairly strict requirements in place for advertising vacant positions.  She said the pool of candidates was reviewed to make sure who was included in the pool.  She said she knew this was done for faculty and administrative staff vacancies.  She said she was unfamiliar with the hiring practices of the athletic departments, but they should not be exempt from practices to ensure gender and ethnic balance.  She said she felt that, overall, universities were doing a fairly good job in their hiring practices.
Chancellor Brogan said he would ask staff to do an inventory of the universities’ hiring practices, generally, and by the athletics departments.  Ms. Parker recommended that the staff take advantage of the NCAA experience.  President Genshaft said she would be willing to work with the Committee, as USF had recently hired a new head football coach.  She noted that the NCAA had many rules dealing with the hiring of coaches.       
4.
Approval of Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held March 17, 2010; and Minutes of the Meetings of the Board of Governors held by Telephone Conference Call on March 22, 2010; April 7, 2010; and May 6, 2010
Mr. Tripp moved that the Board approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held March 17, 2010; and Minutes of the Meetings of the Board of Governors held by Telephone Conference Call on March 22, 2010; April 7, 2010; and May 6, 2010, as presented.  Mr. Colson seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred. 
5.
Chancellor’s Report
Chancellor Brogan reported that Florida would receive $10 million through a fast-track grant from BP to support the ongoing research and monitoring efforts of the universities in Florida.  He said the funding had been secured under the auspices of the Florida Institute of Oceanography (FIO), a statewide academic and research support organization established by the Board and housed at the University of South Florida.  He noted that up to this point, personnel, equipment and resources monitoring the spill had been paid from university resources.
He said that BP planned to allocate $500 million over the next 10 years for long-term research relative to the oil spill.  He commented that FIO was heading a statewide effort to develop a comprehensive $100 million proposal that would be forwarded to BP.  He said he did not know when they would hear the response.  He said the proposal would address sampling, long-term research possibilities, and economic development. He said they would also explore demographic changes, people who had moved or had been displaced by the oil.  He said there was a social science component because of the impact on families.  He commented that Florida had 1200 miles of exposed coastline, affected by the waves and winds in the Gulf, as well as by whatever moved through the loop current.  

Chancellor Brogan said Florida had an advantage because of the significant amount of ocean research done by faculty in Florida’s universities.  He said he was proud of the FIO and the service it had provided to the state and the nation during this crisis.  He noted that as a statewide collaborative of researchers from public and private universities and institutes, the FIO was positioned to provide an organized approach to this research effort.  He thanked Dr. Bill Hogarth, Interim Director, FIO, and Dr. Shirley Pomponi, Chair of the FIO Council, for their leadership.  He also thanked Dr. Ross Ellington, chair of the Oil Spill Academic Task Force. He noted that all members of the Florida Delegation, regardless of party, had also signed on to Florida’s $100 million proposal, as had Governor Crist and members of Florida’s Cabinet.  He said the collective work of the State University System to address these issues had an enormous impact on the lives of Floridians.    

He noted that the previous day, the Congress had passed legislation which would add 500 physician residencies in the country.  He said that while this number was not nearly enough, he would ask a group of medical education faculty and staff to make a proposal to the federal government for some of these positions.  He noted that these were generally primary care residencies.     
Chancellor Brogan said a group of university, state college and K-12 representatives continued to work on library issues.  He noted that a quality library was at the heart of any great university. He said there were at present multiple delivery systems.  He said the Legislature wanted to create a more efficient and effective coordinated system.  He said staff members were working with Chancellor Will Holcombe of the Florida College System on library automation issues, including greater collaboration, greater access and greater efficiencies.

The Chancellor said he was pleased to report that the Legislature had provided $10 million to the System in New Florida funding.  He said he had asked a small group to determine how best to spend this money.  He noted that he had heard some good ideas, such as using some of this money to close on the hire of an outstanding faculty member.  He said he hoped to be able to distribute these funds as quickly as possible.

Chancellor Brogan said the Governance Agreement had included the creation of a Higher Education Coordinating Council, which was designed to help the public and private education sectors coordinate and articulate their efforts in meeting the needs of Florida.  He said the members of the Council were named by title.  They were the Commissioner of Education, Chancellor of the SUS, Chancellor of the Florida College System, President of ICUF, Executive Director of the Commission on Independent Education, and two members of the business community, one each appointed by the Speaker of the House and the President of the Senate.  He said he had sent letters to the Speaker and the President regarding their appointees.  He said he hoped to convene a planning meeting in early August.  He said that he continued working with several members of the Council on three initiatives they had started following the joint meeting of the State Board and this Board the previous November.

He said the Board had begun a collaborative process to create the System’s Legislative Budget Request, which would be considered by the Board at the September meeting.  He said that as they discussed the budget, he wanted to remind them that the universities would lose the federal stimulus funds in 12 months.  He said that he had also heard that the State was projecting a $5 to $6 billion revenue shortfall next year.  He said the Board needed to be prepared to articulate why the State should replace stimulus money with recurring state funds as a way to grow the state’s knowledge- and innovation-based economy.  He said the effect of the oil spill on state revenue was unknown, but it would likely have a huge impact.  He noted that there might be another round of budget cuts to the universities.  

Chancellor Brogan thanked the Board staff and all the university staff for the excellent presentations made by the universities over the past three days.  He thanked everyone for the assistance with the room set-up.  He said what had been envisioned for this meeting had been realized.  He thanked President Hitt and the UCF staff for being such generous hosts.  

6.
Confirmation, Dr. Mary Jane Saunders, President, Florida Atlantic University


Ms. Parker recognized Ms. Nancy Blosser, Chair, Board of Trustees, Florida Atlantic University, who was here on behalf of the FAU Board requesting confirmation of Dr. Mary Jane Saunders as the sixth President of Florida Atlantic University.  Ms. Blosser said the search process had begun in September 2009, after Chancellor Brogan’s departure.  She said the FAU Board had held a retreat September 22-23, 2009, to discuss the University, its future direction and the type of leader it needed.  On September 23, 2009, the Board had voted to launch the search.  She reported that on October 21, 2009, the Board had selected R. William Funk & Associates as its presidential search consultant.  She commented that Bill Funk had been a wonderful partner throughout the search.  She said that an 11 member search committee had been appointed and its members represented all of FAU’s constituencies.  
Ms. Blosser reported that Mr. Funk had visited FAU from October 26-28, 2009, and had conducted over 12 Open Forums and meetings across FAU’s five campuses to hear from faculty, administrators, staff and students about the desired qualifications and characteristics for the new president.  On October 27, Mr. Funk had met with the Presidential Search Committee.  The FAU Presidential Search web site was launched on October 28, 2009.  She said the web site introduced the members of the Committee, provided updates on the search, served as a resource to potential candidates and served as a tool to receive suggestions, nominations and questions.  She noted that with the size and scope of FAU, it was not possible to have representation from all constituencies on the Search Committee, but the web site and web casts of all meetings helped keep everyone informed about the search.  She said that on November 4, 2009, Mr. Funk had met with the Search Committee to review the comments from the Forums and to review desired professional and personal qualifications.  She outlined these qualifications.


Ms. Blosser explained that the search process had lasted from November 2009 through mid-February 2010.  She said the position notice had been distributed to the consultant’s proprietary list of over 600 sitting presidents and administrators.  She said she had also sent over 600 letters to FAU advisory boards and University friends asking for suggestions.  She said a pool of 43 qualified candidates, including sitting presidents, had been generated through these efforts.  The names of these candidates were posted to the web site by February 16, 2010.  On February 23, 2010, Mr. Funk had met with the Presidential Search Committee to review the candidates; a pool of five semifinal candidates were identified who were invited to interview with the Search Committee.  She said the five semifinal candidates were interviewed on February 25, 2010, and three final candidates were identified and recommended to the FAU Board for its consideration.  The three final candidates were invited to visit FAU from February 28 to March 3, 2010.  She said each candidate had visited three campuses and had participated in eight meetings, receptions, open forums, and interviews.  She noted that at these 24 meetings, none of the candidates had been in the same place at the same time.  


Ms. Blosser said that on March 3, 2010, at a special meeting of the FAU Board of Trustees, each of the three final candidates had been interviewed for 90 minutes.  She said that the Board had felt that all three were excellent candidates and that any one of them would be an outstanding President.  She said that at the end of this five-month process, the FAU Board of Trustees had unanimously selected Dr. Mary Jane “MJ” Saunders as the sixth President of Florida Atlantic University.  She said the members of the Board had heard many comments that the search process had been open, fair, and transparent.  She recommended Dr. Saunders to this Board for confirmation as President of FAU.  

Ms. Blosser reviewed Dr. Saunders’ academic career.  She said she had begun her academic career at LSU as an Assistant Professor in the Botany Department.  She said she had then spent 16 years at USF, as Assistant Professor, then Associate Professor, in the Biology Department, and as Director of the Institute of Biomolecular Science.  She said after spending a few years at the National Science Foundation, she had gone to Cleveland State University, where she had served as Professor in the Department of Biological, Geological and Environmental Sciences and, most recently, as Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs.  She commented that throughout her career, she had been focused on raising academic standards, on connecting with the outside community, on fiscal responsibility, on focusing faculty resources and on ensuring student success.  She said her passion had been evident during her interviews and visits.  

Mr. Tripp moved that the Board confirm the appointment of Dr. Mary Jane “MJ” Saunders as the sixth President of Florida Atlantic University, as recommended by the Florida Atlantic University Board of Trustees.  Mr. Franklin seconded the motion, and members of the Board unanimously concurred.


Dr. Saunders thanked the members of the Board for her confirmation.  She said she was very excited about the partnerships with area colleges, and the research opportunities with the Max Planck Institute, with Torrey Pines, and with Scripps Florida.  She said she had met dedicated faculty, talented students and enthusiastic supporters throughout the FAU region.  She said she would do her best to serve the students well and she was most grateful for the opportunity to serve FAU, and Florida.   
7.
Action Items/Status Reports, Board Committees:
A. Budget and Finance Committee

Mr. Perez reported that the Board had engaged all the University Presidents in healthy discussions of their tuition differential proposals as a part of their work plan presentations the previous two days.
1. 2011-12 Legislative Budget Request Operating Policy Guidelines

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the 2011-12 Legislative Budget Request guidelines for the operating budget requests, as presented.  Mr. Tripp seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.
2. Notice of Intent to Amend Board of Governors Regulations: Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees, and Board Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements

Mr. Perez explained that the Committee had reviewed two Board regulations.  Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees, was amended to include statutory changes and to clarify provisions regarding intern supervisors.  He said Board Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements, was amended to include a requirement that financial statements be prepared in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles and be submitted by a date certain, October 31.

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees, and the Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

3. Tuition Differential Fee Proposals

Mr. Perez said the Committee had reviewed each university’s request for the tuition differential, and had taken action on each request, individually.  He said he would proceed in the same manner for Board action.
Mr. Beard moved that the Board approve FSU’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $8.26 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve UNF’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp and Mr. Franklin voting no.

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve FAMU’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of  $7.06 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Board approve the request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $8.26 per credit hour, at USF-Tampa, as presented.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.  
Mr. Beard moved that the Board approve the request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, at USF-Sarasota-Manatee, as presented.  Mr. Franklin seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.  

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, at USF-St. Petersburg, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.  

Mr. Beard moved that the Board approve the request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, at USF-Polytechnic, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.  

Mr. Edwards moved that the Board approve FGCU’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp and Mr. Franklin voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Board approve FIU’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $8.26 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Edwards moved that the Board approve UWF’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Franklin moved that the Board approve UF’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $8.26 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Board approve FAU’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Board approve the request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, at New College of Florida, as presented.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Martin moved that the Board approve UCF’s request for the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.46 per credit hour, as presented.  Mr. Franklin seconded the motion.  Members of the Board concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Perez reported that several universities had requested Board approval of new fees.  He said the Committee had discussed the legislation, HB 7237, which gave the Board approval authority for new fees.  He said the Committee members felt, however, that approval of these new fees was not timely without Board regulations in place.  
He said the Committee had requested that the Board Chair appoint a task force to create the process by which the Board would review new fees, increases to fees and market rate and block tuition pricing.  He suggested that the group should include him, as Chair of the Budget Committee; Ms. Duncan, as Chair of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee; and Mr. Franklin, as the student member of the Board; and several university representatives.  Ms. Parker agreed with the recommendation and said that she would name several additional members.  She asked Mr. Perez to take the lead and to work with Mr. Tim Jones.   
Mr. Colson said he supported the concept that the tuition differential fees would help the universities raise their tuition to the national average.  He hoped that any additional fees would move the universities to the next level, and that enough of the additional money could be set aside as financial aid to assist families who needed it.  He said he was concerned that in raising fees, the universities were not advancing, but were just staying afloat.  
Mr. Colson said he was also concerned about need-based aid and how it was used.  He said the uses of need-based aid needed to be broadened.  He said he continued to be concerned about students who were not able to afford college tuition.  He said the Board needed to be further educated on the subject of financial aid.  He noted that with the new fees, there was no requirement to set aside any of it for financial aid.  He said the universities should not bypass the requirement to set money aside for financial aid and should be creative about the use of financial aid.  He suggested that the Board hold a workshop on financial aid.   
Ms. Parker said she was also concerned about families who did not qualify for financial aid.  Mr. Franklin said it was also important to understand the true out-of-pocket costs for university students, costs which were not covered by any financial aid.  Ms. Parker said it was important for this Board to ensure access to higher education to Florida’s families and students.  She said the Board needed to be cognizant to that as it made decisions about fees.  She said these were tough times for many families.  She said the universities should not assume automatic approval of all the requested fee increases. 
B. Facilities Committee: 2011-12 Legislative Budget Request Fixed Capital Outlay Policy Guidelines
Mr. Edwards reported that the Facilities Committee had one item for Board action.  He moved that the Board approve the 2011-2012 Legislative Budget Request guidelines for the fixed capital outlay budget requests, as presented.  Mr. Colson seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred. 

C. Academic and Student Affairs Committee

Ms. Duncan reported that there had been a conference call meeting of the Academic Programs Team, chaired by Dr. Marshall, on June 11, 2010, to discuss the several program items on this agenda.  He said they had a healthy discussion of the proposals.  

1. Limited Access Request, B.A./B.S., Advertising, USF

Ms. Duncan explained that the B.A./B.S. in Advertising was located in USF’s College of Business, where all programs were designated as “limited access” programs.  She said USF sought to designate this program as “limited access” in order to align with  required grade point average proficiency expected for all College of Business applicants and because of limited resources of faculty and instructional facilities.
Ms. Duncan moved that the Board approve the request to designate the Bachelor of Arts/ Bachelor of Science in Advertising, CIP Code 52.1499, at the University of South Florida, as a “limited access” program, as presented.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

2. Proposal to Offer the Ph.D., Economics, USF

Ms. Duncan said the proposed program was a conversion of an existing program track in the College of Business Administration to become a stand-alone degree program within the College of Arts and Sciences at USF.  She said that as a program within the College of Arts and Sciences, it would be considered a STEM degree by the National Science Foundation and eligible for NSF grants.  She noted that the costs of the program were being moved over from the College of Business Administration.  
Ms. Duncan moved that the Board approve the Doctor of Philosophy (Ph.D.) in Economics, CIP Code 45.0601, at the University of South Florida, as presented.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

3. Termination, Ph.D., Computer and Information Science, UF

Ms. Duncan said the University of Florida had requested approval of the termination of the Ph.D. in Computer and Information Science.  She noted that the program curriculum had been re-created under Computer Engineering in 1995, at which time new enrollments in the old program had been suspended.  She said that no new students had been enrolled in the program since 1997.  The UF Board had approved termination of the program on June 12, 2009.
Ms. Duncan moved that the Board approve the request to terminate the Ph.D. in Computer and Information Science, CIP Code 11.0101, at the University of Florida, as presented.  Mr. Franklin seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

4. Notice of Intent to Amend Board Regulation 6.018, Substitution or Modification of Requirements for Program Admission, Undergraduate Transfer, and for Graduation by Students with Disabilities

Ms. Duncan said the proposed amendments to Regulation 6.018 regarding students with disabilities would bring the Board’s regulation in line with the rule approved by the State Board of Education for Florida College System institutions.  These amendments would ensure that there would be similar treatment for students with disabilities by both postsecondary sectors.
Ms. Duncan moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 6.018, Substitution or Modification of Requirements for Program Admission, Undergraduate Transfer, and for Graduation by Students with Disabilities, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Perez seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

5. Notice of Intent to Promulgate New Board Regulation 8.010, Common Prerequisites
Ms. Duncan said legislation passed in 1995 required the implementation of common prerequisites, lower-division courses that were required for progression into the upper division of baccalaureate degree programs at state universities.  She noted that these common prerequisites were also applicable to baccalaureate programs in the Florida College System.  She said there had been an extensive review of the common prerequisites for all public baccalaureate programs in 2008-2009.  She said the project had revealed the need to specify state expectations regarding institutional responsibilities for establishing and maintaining common prerequisites.  She said this regulation addressed that need.
Ms. Duncan moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to promulgate a new Board Regulation 8.010, Common Prerequisites, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

D. Strategic Planning Committee

1. Notice of Intent to Amend Board Regulation 1.001, University Board of Trustees Powers and Duties

Mr. Martin said an amendment was proposed to Board Regulation 1.001, University Board of Trustees Powers and Duties, to conform terminology regarding the presidential selection process with the State University System Governance Agreement.  In addition, he said the proposed amendment would require a two-thirds vote of the Board to deny confirmation of a presidential candidate selected by a university board of trustees.
Mr. Martin moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 1.001, University Board of Trustees Powers and Duties, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Perez seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

2. Notice of Intent to Promulgate New Board Regulation 9.012, Disclosure of Gifts from Foreign Governments and Persons

Mr. Martin said a new regulation was proposed to require university boards of trustees, on behalf of their direct support organizations, to disclose annually gifts received from foreign governments or persons in excess of $100,000.  This information would be captured at the System level.
Mr. Martin moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to promulgate a new Board Regulation 9.012, Disclosure of Gifts from Foreign Governments and Persons, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

E. Audit and Compliance Committee

1. Annual Review, Audit and Compliance Committee Charter

Mr. Tripp moved that the Board approve the 2010 revisions of the Audit and Compliance Committee Charter, as presented.  Mr. Colson seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

2. Annual Review, Office of the Inspector General and Director of Compliance Charter

Mr. Tripp moved that the Board approve the 2010 revisions of the Office of the Inspector General and Director of Compliance Charter, as presented.  Mr. Colson seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.
3. Other

Mr. Tripp reported that Mr. Harper had distributed a Committee handbook to the members of the Committee which provided an overview of their duties and responsibilities.  He said this was a draft.  He suggested that members review the document and provide any additions or changes to Mr. Harper prior to final printing of the handbook.  
F. Trustee Nominating Committee

Ms. Parker said that the Trustee Nominating Committee had 23 trustee vacancies to fill over the next six months, for terms ending January 6, 2011.  She noted that several presidents had commented on the significant turnover this would create on their boards of trustees.  She said the Committee would be reviewing possible alternatives.

8.
Adjournment      
Having no further business, the Chair adjourned the meeting of the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, at 2:45 p.m., June 18, 2010.   
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